BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 11 April 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Daniel (NDC), in the Chair, Mrs Wellstead, Mrs Chesters (NDC), Welch, Lord, Mrs Chugg (DCC & NDC), Mrs Palmer & Mrs Shapland (NDC). 



	220/2010/11
	Apologies


	Were received from Cllrs Mrs Smith and Lucas (NDC).



	221/2010/11
	Items not on the Agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman informed Members that Cllr Lucas was currently in hospital and wished him a speedy recovery.

The Chairman informed Members that Cllr Mrs Smith, the Clerk and himself had visited Caen Primary School on Monday 4 April, to discuss the future use of Caen Playing Field.  At the previous Property meeting some Members had queried the building of an additional bridge over the river the into the Caen Playing Field.  The reason for this is because the existing bridge is outside of the School grounds, and use of the field at present puts the School’s pupils at risk to harm.  The Chairman explained that Caen Primary School would be attending a future Council meeting to give a presentation regarding its plans for use of the Caen Playing Field.



	222/2010/11
	Minutes


	(a) The Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 14 

March 2011 were amended as follows, Minute 202/2010/11 the North Devon Councillors statement “that any opinions expressed during discussions on the following planning application represent a preliminary view and that they will naturally reconsider the application fresh when presented all the facts at principal level” be included prior to planning application 51406.  Minute numbers 202/2010/11 and 203/2010/11 substitute ‘Chester’ with ‘Chesters’.

The amended Minutes were approved and signed.

(b) The Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 28 March 2011 were amended as follows, Under Declarations of Interest it be recorded that the ‘Full Council declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in planning application 51785, as the application is a Member of Braunton Parish Council’.  Under Minute heading Devon County Minerals Core Strategy – Options Consultation Paper substitute ‘Council AGREED to approve the revised arrival date of Braunton Fair on 21 June 2011’ with ‘There were no comments received’.  ‘The Full Council declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in the following item’ be inserted prior to planning application 51785.  Under planning application 51785 ‘as the applicant is a Member of Braunton Parish Council’ be inserted following ‘no comment be made’ 

The amended Minutes were approved and signed.



	223/2010/11
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllrs Daniel, Mrs Chugg and Mrs Chesters declared a Personal Interest in item 8(c), as they are Members of North Devon Council.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a Personal Interest in item 8(e), as she is a member of Braunton Parochial Church Council.



	224/2010/11


	Police Representation


	PC Mark Langworthy informed Members that crimes reported in the last month were down compared with the previous month’s statistics.  There had been 2 burglaries and 2 vehicle crimes reported, but the majority were domestic and assault issues.  The front office at the Braunton Police Station had now closed and Phil Powell would be taking redundancy at the end May.  PC Langworthy explained that he would be remaining in the Police force, but his shift pattern would change and he may not be seen in Braunton as much.  

Cllr Mrs Chesters said that the Council would be sorry to lose Phil Powell as the Braunton residents found him very helpful and informative.  All the local Police Constables and PCSO’s have served the community well and the Council is sorry to see the front office in Braunton now closed.

The Chairman thanked PC Mark Langworthy for his report.



	225/2010/11


	Finance


	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved

      and drawn in the total sum of £12,278.66.

     (b) Statement of Accounts for March 2011 was   

           noted.



	226/2010/11 


	Action Sheet
	Members considered the Action Sheet, it was commented that the sign leading into the car park off of South Street was misleading as it stated end of the 20 mph zone speed limit 30 mph.  Councillors were concerned that this may encourage people to drive at 30 mph in Caen Street car park.  It was AGREED that this item be put on the next agenda for further discussion.

Councillors Mrs Shapland informed Members that at the last Property Committee meeting, it was discussed that investigations would be made into installing door closers on the foyer double doors leading into the main hall from the front entrance, to prevent heat loss from the building during winter months.  It was also agreed that investigations be made into the cost of electronic door opening and closing devices to be fitted to internal fire doors between the kitchen and main hall, due to safety issues when carrying hot beverages between the two rooms.  Councillor Mrs Shapland requested that these be placed on the Action Sheet to allow Members to track progress with them.

It was AGREED that the amended action sheet be noted.



	227/2010/11


	Planning


	The Chairman asked the Chairman of Planning, Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.  



	228/2010/11


	Report from North Devon Council Councillors


	There were no reports received.



	229/2010/11
	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that charges for the dumping of rubbish had now been introduced, Devon County Council are still looking into having the changes dropped for residents, but they would remain for use by commercial businesses.

Devon County Council has carried out temporary road surface repairs on Sandy Lane, the lane will be resurfaced in 2012.

Members thanked Councillor Mrs Chugg for her report.



	230/2010/11


	Proposed Plans for New Facilities on Recreational Ground


	It was AGREED that this matter be deferred until the Additional Planning meeting being held on Tuesday 26 April 2011, to enable the previous Parks and Gardens Committee Minutes held on 8th April to be approved.



	231/2010/11


	Use of Toilets on Recreational Ground


	Councillor Mrs Shapland proposed and it was unanimously AGREED that the letter dated 2 April received from the Braunton Football Club be considered under this item.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously AGREED to suspend Standing Orders to allow members from the Braunton Football Club to speak.

Members considered a request from Braunton Rotary Club to open the lavatories on the Recreational Ground for the Rotary Village Fair being held on the Bank Holiday Monday at the end of May.  The Chairman reported that the Council’s caretaker in addition to her current caretaking duties had cleaned the lavatories last year prior to this event.  Due to the unhygienic condition of the male toilets the Council’s caretaker was ill following the cleaning of these lavatories, and she has expressed that she would not be willing to clean them again.

Braunton Football Club uses the male toilets regularly when they have matches taking place on the Recreational Ground.  The Braunton Football Club stated that the male toilets are cleaned before and after most matches, and they believed that they were in a suitable condition for public use.   The Braunton Football Secretary reported that there had been no complaints received regarding the condition of these lavatories for the past 5/6 years.  

It was AGREED that the toilets be inspected by the Council’s Maintenance Person, if they need to be cleaned prior to being used by the public the Council would hire an outside contractor to clean them.

Members considered a letter dated 2 April 2011 received from Braunton Football Club regarding the future use of the Recreational Ground by the Club.  Members of the Council were of the opinion that when Braunton Football Club moved to the Lobb Field in the 90s it would no longer need to use the Recreational Ground for its matches.  The Club stated that it was now operating with 4 Adult teams, 3 Ladies Football League teams and it also represents 9 age groups in the North Devon Youth League.  There are a total of 16 structured team games that need to be played every week, resulting in two or three games being played during one day at Lobb Field.  Due to space constraints the Adult games have been played on the Recreational Ground on a regular basis throughout the season, the Club would not be able to continue to facilitate Adult games without the use of the Recreational Ground.

The Chairman of the Parks and Gardens Committee Councillor Mrs Chugg, suggested that the plans for the new facilities on the Recreational Ground could be altered so they do not encroach on the existing football pitch.  Braunton Football Club were concerned regarding other proposals for the use of the Recreational Ground which may result in the removal of the existing changing rooms.  The Club stated that without changing rooms it would not be able to use the Recreational Ground for matches.  It was felt by Members that the Council should consult with Braunton Football Club and other user groups regarding future plans for the Recreational Ground. 

The Chairman thanked the Members of the Braunton Football Club for attending the meeting.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed that Standing Orders be reinstated.



	232/2010/11


	Remedial Works Caen Street Car Park


	The Clerk reported that Bardons the Council’s Contractor would be visiting Caen Street Car Park on Tuesday 12 April 2011 to finish any outstanding works.  Cllr Mrs Chesters informed Members that she had received concerns from users of the Medical Centre that the curb, where the tree stump was removed, had not been lowered enough to allow for disabled access.  

It was AGREED that the Council would make the Project Co-ordinator aware of any issues 



	233/2010/11


	Car Park Signage


	Cllr Mrs Shapland was concerned regarding the lack of signage in the village directing people to Caen Street Car Park.  She reported that there is no signage on the approach to the village from Ilfracombe.  There is a County Highways sign outside the post office, but it only directs visitors to the village car park and does not mention Caen Street car park.  The signage pointing into Caen Street car park only mentions the Police Station.

It was AGREED that the Clerk be instructed to investigate costs for directional signage in the village to Caen Street car park, and report back to a future meeting.



	234/2010/11


	Vellator Quay Update


	The Council considered quotations received from three Architectural Consultants to prepare drawings for the proposed improvements to Vellator Quay for the purpose of planning consent.  Cllr Lord reported that he had spoken with Janet Kennedy from North Devon Council regarding funding opportunities for this project.   There were two possible funding schemes that may be suitable these were the Lottery Awards for All and AONB Sustainable Development Fund.

It was AGREED that Richard Evans Architectural Consultant be appointed to prepare and submit planning application for improvements to Vellator Quay and carry out land survey if necessary.  It was further AGREED that the Council would continue to investigate funding opportunities.

The Council thanked Councillor Lord for doing a superb job on this project.



	235/2010/11


	Braunton Parish Council Tree Survey


	Members considered a quotation received to carry out a full health and safety survey to all tress on parish owned land, and prepare a report with recommendations.

It was AGREED that Countryside & Garden Conservation and Landscape Contractors be appointed to carry out the above works at a cost of £575.00 (LGA 1972 s. 111).



	236/2010/11


	Legal Fees for Lease and Sub-Lease for the Museum of British Surfing


	The Council considered the legal charges received from its solicitor regarding the Lease and Sub-Lease for the Museum of British Surfing.  It was noted that at the Councils meeting held on 12 July 2010 it was resolved that changes to the existing lease and sub-lease for the Yard be at no cost to the Council.

It was AGREED that the Council make no further payment until it has received a breakdown of charges from its solicitor, for work relating to the lease and sub-lease of the Yard.  It was further AGREED that once a breakdown had been received this be bought back to a future meeting to discuss recovery of costs.



	237/2010/11
	Purchase of a new Parish Council Vehicle


	The Council considered the purchase of a new Parish vehicle from Devon Motors.  The purchase was for a Mitsubishi L200 Pick-up 4wd 2.5 diesel engine.  Devonshire Motors had also agreed to part exchange the Council’s existing vehicle for £500.

It was AGREED that the Council purchases the Mitsubishi L200 Pick-up 4wd 2.5 diesel from Devonshire Motors.  It was further AGREED that the Parish Crest and name be printed on the driver and passenger doors (LGA 1972 s111).



	238/2010/11
	Devon Association of Local Councils – Annual Renewal


	It was AGREED that the Council would renew its annual membership for the Devon Association of Local Councils.



	2392010/11


	Society of Local Council Clerks


	It was AGREED that the Council would subscribe annual membership to the Society of Local Council Clerks.



	240/2010/11


	Hire of Parish Hall


	Members considered a request for private hire of the Parish Hall until midnight on 21st March 2012, and permission for alcohol to be consumed on the premises during the hire.

It was AGREED that the Council would grant consent for the parish hall to be hired until midnight on 21st March 2012, and consent to alcohol being consumed on the premises, subject to no alcohol being consumed after 11.30 pm, and all persons to have left the premises by midnight.



	241/2010/11


	Village Green
	a) The Council considered a request from Mrs Broome to use the Village Green every Thursday from 2 June until 15 September 2011 and Bank Holiday Monday 2 May 2011, for the purpose of stalls to raise money for various charities.

It was AGREED that the Mrs Broome’s request to use the Village Green be approved, subject to no commercial stalls being permitted and all profits being donated to charity.

b) The Council considered a request from a local resident to use the Village Green in aid of collecting money for the Salvation Army.

It was AGREED that the resident be given authorisation to use the Village Green in conjunction with Mrs Broome, subject to her agreement.



	242/2010/11


	Traffic Calming in South Street


	Members considered a letter received from Mr Warren regarding the traffic calming issues in South Street.   Members were impressed with Mr Warrens suggestions regarding changes to the traffic light system. 

It was AGREED that Mr Warren’s letter be forwarded onto Devon County Council Highways for consideration, and that the Council writes to Mr Warren thanking him for his suggestions.



	243/2010/11


	Institute of Local Council Management


	The Chairman announced that the Clerk had been awarding this year’s Institute of Local Council Management Prize, as a result of her outstanding contribution and efforts as a student at the University of Gloucestershire.   The prize includes 1 year free subscription to the Institute of Local Council Management, and £100 towards the cost of attending the 2011 Summer Symposium taking place on 6th and 7th July.

It was AGREED that the Council congratulates the Clerk on her achievement, and that it would contribute £70 towards the cost of her attending the Summer Symposium on 6th and 7th July 2011.



	244/2010


	Items to Note
	Items (a) to (h) were received and noted, subject to a plan showing the proposed road closure for the Square in Braunton from 3 – 5 May 2011 being obtained for clarity.




 IN COMMITTEE

It was AGREED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following matters.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interesting the following item and left the meeting.
	245/2010/11


	Recreational Ground


	Members considered St. John Ambulance proposal to build its new Braunton Head Quarters on the Recreational Ground.  Members noted that it had previously approved these proposals in principal, subject to public consultation with community stakeholders, which had not yet taken place.  

The Chairman informed Members of an email received from St John Ambulance on 31 March 2011, regarding the terms in which they would like to see the lease proceed.  Members were concerned regarding the legal implications when entering into a long-term lease.

It was AGREED that the:

a. Council would consult with Community Stakeholders regarding the proposals received for future use of the Recreational Ground by St. John Ambulance.

b. Clerk be instructed to obtain legal advice regarding the Council entering into a long-term lease.




The meeting closed at 9.37 p.m.


...................................................The Chairman
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